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AGENDA
BLOOMINGTON TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 2018 4:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
109 EAST OLIVE STREET
BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS

. CALL TO ORDER
.ROLL CALL
. PUBLIC COMMENT

. MINUTES: Review and approve the minutes of the August 21, 2018 regular meeting of the

Bloomington Transportation Commission.

. REGULAR AGENDA

A. TC-2018-05: Approval of 2019 Meeting Dates
B. TC-2018-06: Recommendations to USPS Regarding Post Office Relocation
C. Information: August Citizen Comments/Complaints Summary

. OLD BUSINESS

A. Any old items brought back by the Commission

. NEW BUSINESS

A. Any new items brought up by the Commission
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS

ADJOURNMENT

For further information contact:

Philip Allyn, City Traffic Engineer

Department of Public Works

Government Center

115 E. Washington Street, Bloomington, IL 61701

Phone: (309) 434-2225 ; Fax: (309) 434-2201; E-mail: traffic@cityblm.org



MINUTES
BLOOMINGTON TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING
TUESDAY, AUGUST 21, 2018 4:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
109 EAST OLIVE STREET
BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS

MEMBERS PRESENT: Ms. Angela Ballantini, Ms. Jill Blair, Ms. Maureen (Reenie) Bradley, Ms.
Katherine Browne (left at 5:20), Mr. Michael Gorman, Ms. Elizabeth Kooba (arrived at 4:15)

MEMBERS ABSENT: Ms. Kelly Rumley

OTHERS PRESENT: Mr. Jamie Mathy, Ward 1 Alderman; Ms. Karen Schmidt, Ward 6 Alderman; Ms.
Diana Hauman, Ward 8 Alderman; Mr. George Boyle, City Attorney; Assistant Chief Ken Bayes, Police
Department; Mr. Jim Karch, Director of Public Works; Mr. Kevin Kothe, City Engineer; Mr. Philip
Allyn, City Traffic Engineer; and several members of the public and media.

1. CALL TO ORDER: Mr. Gorman called the meeting to order at 4:05 pm.
2. ROLL CALL: Mr. Allyn called the roll. With five members in attendance, a quorum was established.

3. PUBLIC COMMENT:

Public Comments were heard from Ms. Surena Fish. Ms. Fish is concerned about long stretches of road,
particularly Wood between Center and Morris. There are not many good places to cross the street for the
many young children except at the ends. There is also a lot of speeding over the long stretch without stop
signs. Cars often have music too loud.

Public Comments were heard from Ms. Pamela Eaton. Ms. Eaton is concerned about wrong way traffic
on narrow Evans Street between Oakland and Washington traveling at a fast pace. Requested
reinstallation of arrows painted on road indicating correct direction of travel. Also concerned about
pedestrian safety at Center and Monroe. Requested stop sign or in-street “Stop for Pedestrians” sign and
paint diagonals in crosswalks when street is resurfaced. Elderly have trouble getting across street due to
cars speeding up the hill on Center.

Public Comments were heard from Mr. Justin Boyd. Mr. Boyd mentioned Comprehensive Plan references
improving walkability to destinations such as schools and parks and increase walkable character in
neighborhoods. This is not happening in his neighborhood directly north of Miller Park. Regularly see
45+ mph traffic on MacArthur, which is an arterial road with regular commuters. Mentioned he had
worked with Staff to get parking triangles painted on each block, which has helped, but it seems
enforcement is still an issue. If cars are not parked in the lane, drivers use the whole width and speed.
Walkability is a major part of the Comprehensive Plan. Would like to see a robust discussion of reducing
speeding with other strategies in additional to reducing speed limits such as increased use of road diets.

Public Comments were heard from Mr. Brad Williams. Echoed concerns about traffic moving too fast in
the wrong direction on Evans.

Public Comments were heard from Ms. Tammy Matthews. Ms. Matthews lives at the curve on 1700
block of West Oakland. There is a problem with cars and motorcycles driving too fast and running off the
road going around the curve. It’s very dangerous for bikers and walkers along the roadway. Need to trim
trees by speed limit signs and requested warning sign for the curve.



Public Comments were heard from Mr. Tony Vandegraft. Mr. Vandegraft is concerned about safety in the
City and throughout the County. Other areas of the country have good safety plans. We need to step up
and have a safety plan to protect our people. There are problems in 700 block of W. Mulberry with people
racing up and down street, loud music and children running across the road. He does his best to help
elderly, children and other people be safe.

Public Comments were heard from Mr. Mike McCurdy speaking on behalf of Bike BloNo. Mr. McCurdy
requested amending the Bicycle Master Plan to extend the bike route on Washington Street from Lee to
the West Side Revitalization Bicycle Co-op at Allin. During the Council final approval vote of the
previous amendment to include bike route on East Washington there was discussion and some support to
look at this extension west. He requested the Commission work with Staff and Council to seek
opportunities to push west and extend marked bike lanes on Washington from Kreitzer to get to
Bloomington Cycle and Fitness and the Constitution Trail. Mr. McCurdy requested the paint on the
existing bike lanes on Washington that is failing to be repainted so that lanes continue to be clearly
marked. Mr. McCurdy thanked the City for including the bike lanes called for in the Bicycle Master Plan
as part of the upcoming resurfacing work on Fairway and Regency. Mr. McCurdy mentioned that the in-
street “stop for pedestrians” signs recently installed in Normal have made a significant impact on safety
for trail users. He would like to see this signs used in Bloomington as well. Consistent signage around the
community is important. Mr. McCurdy indicated that Bike BloNo would urge the City to apply for
Bicycle Friendly Status from the League of American Bicyclists. A number of surrounding communities
have obtained this status, including Normal, which has obtained Bronze Status.

4. MINUTES: Reviewed and approved the minutes of the June 19, 2018 regular meeting of the
Bloomington Transportation Commission. Ms. Blair motioned to approve the minutes. Ms. Ballantini
seconded the motion. The motion was approved by the Transportation Commission unanimously via
voice vote.

5. REGULAR AGENDA:

A. TC-2018-02: Funding Mechanisms for Transportation Projects - Update
Mr. Allyn gave an update on the Transportation Funding discussion. He reviewed the current sources of
funding. Federal Funds are being used for Fox Creek Road Bridge and Hamilton, Bunn to Commerce
projects. Engineering is currently applying for a Safe Routes to School Grant, which is a federal grant
program, for a sidewalk replacement and gap-completing project along White Oak Road. This year this
program is 100% federal with no local match requirement. The other non-local source of funding is State
Motor Fuel Tax funds, which we are currently using for streetlight and traffic signal electricity, the
Linden Bridge replacement project and Towanda and Vernon intersection project. We are also using it for
the local match on the Federal projects. The final main source of funds in the Local Motor Fuel Tax and
Local Sales Tax, which provides the bulk of the source of funds for maintenance work such as the asphalt
resurfacing, sidewalk replacements and asphalt rejuvenator contracts. There are also other smaller sources
such as TIF and miscellaneous grants.

Mr. Allyn presented graphs showing the square yards of resurfacing completed each year since 1994, a
chart illustrating money spent on resurfacing each year since 1994. Discussed how the Local Motor Fuel
Tax and Local Sales Tax came were created to establish a regular dedicated stream of funding which is
critical to being able to properly plan future maintenance.

Mr. Allyn indicated that Engineering annually evaluates all streets as the resurfacing program is finalized.
He discussed the change in pavement rating that has been seen between 2014 following the significant
extra funding that year and where we are in 2017. The main take away is that even with the current level
of funding, we are at best holding steady. The largest changes were drops at the top end. While these
pavements just resurfaced don’t hurt us going from “new” to “excellent”, as they continue to age and go
from “good” to “fair” and then “fair” to “poor” it will become obvious that we are losing ground.



The next steps in the process will be to determine an updated HMA Aging table to reflect the changes in
our maintenance efforts. For example, the increased use of rejuvenator and Stone Matrix Asphalt extend
the number years between resurfacing. These new life-cycle ranges are key in determining the amount of
money needed to maintain the streets into the future. At that point we’ll evaluate the three general
scenarios: 1) what level of service and pavement conditions and types can be supported with current
funding; 2) what would it cost to provide a high-end, all asphalt in great condition option; and, 3) an
option in the middle that is a blend of cheaper pavement types on some streets and maintaining quality
asphalt surfaces on major streets with a moderate increase in funding. As part of this analysis is also
working to identify potential sources of additional funding.

Ms. Blair asked for additional detail on the HMA Aging Table shown in the presentation. Mr. Allyn
indicated it shows how long each type of street (arterial, collector, local, alley) can be expected to
maintain a particular pavement rating and is used to determine the average time between resurfacings.

Mr. Gorman stated that more pavement costs more to maintain. Is Staff looking at ways to reduce the
quantity of pavement as part of the discussion of bringing street revenues in line with expenses? Mr.
Allyn indicated that this would be part of the discussion.

Mr. Gorman mentioned that we are banking MFT funds for the larger projects such as the Hamilton
project. As we evaluate and plan new construction projects, are we looking at the future maintenance
costs and accounting for it? For example, if adding one block of residential street expected to last 25
years, are we raising revenues 1/25 of that cost each year or setting aside that amount of money into a
dedicated fund for that street? Mr. Allyn indicated that it would be impossible to track this on a street-by-
street basis. We just look at the streets overall. Mr. Gorman asked for a more detailed analysis of how
much it will cost to maintain the streets that we have and any time we are looking at new projects like
Hamilton, Bunn to Commerce, to make sure that we are able to pay for it and part of the decision on
whether to move forward with the project.

B. TC-2018-02: Discussion of City Speed Limits and Residential Neighborhoods
Mr. Allyn mentioned that this item is to facilitate a general discussion on real or perceived speeding in the
City, particularity in our neighborhoods. There is background information in the packet on what our Code
currently says, our current policy for setting speed limits, the applicable state laws, etc. If there is
anything specific that this discussion leads to, Staff will complete research and provide recommendations
for action.

Ms. Bradley thanked the residents that came to speak and express their concerns. It seems that some of
this appears to be enforcement issues. Where do we go from here with regard to enforcement? Mr. Allyn
indicated that when a complaint of speeding is received, first we gather speed data for the street to see if
there is an actual problem or if it’s just perception. If there is a speeding problem, we check to see if the
street qualifies for traffic calming measures following our adopted and published traffic calming policy. If
it does not qualify, we will refer the location to Assistant Chief Bays for increased enforcement.

AC Bays indicated that they have several options. They can do something as simple as a radar detail
where they deploy an officer to run radar. With limited resources, it’s very hard to be all over the City at
all times. We do not currently have a traffic division within the department, so when traffic enforcement
is needed, other officers are pulled off of their areas when calls are low. We supplement where we can
with other ways such as with the use of radar signs such as the one permanently placed on South Main
Street. They analyze traffic to determine the number of speeders based on time of day, etc. so that
resources can be assigned in the most beneficial way based on rates of violation. Another option is to do a
large media blitz such as was done last spring on Ireland Grove Road where the public was notified that
there would be increased enforcement. Usually the numbers of actual speeders doesn’t match the
complaints. Often just creating a visual presence is enough to reduce speeding.



Mr. Gorman mentioned that he believes that the radar signs often affect behavior because it’s a visible
sign. AC Bays indicated that often the displays are turned off to help with this, but the sign still gathers
data.

Mr. Gorman expressed his belief that the streets in Bloomington are not safe for anyone outside of a car.
Vehicle speeds are a primary factor in that in that he believes that most of the streets are overbuilt for a
traditional urban context. He believes most of the information in the packet is barely relevant to the
discussion. For example, the Illinois Vehicle Code focused more on location-by-location changes rather
than changing the City-wide speed limits. The same for the MUTCD and FHWA excerpts. What specific
regulations are we required to follow when determining a new City-wide standard speed limit? Mr. Allyn
indicated that we may not have that answer right now but we can research it. Mr. Boyle confirmed that we
would need to do some research and would come back with that information for the next part of the
discussion.

Mr. Gorman stated that he questions the relevance of documentation from the Federal Highway
Administration or IDOT Manuals related to the State Highway system to our context. We are a City
designing our streets for an urban and suburban context and not rural areas. In his opinion, streets need to
be designed not for cars whizzing by from point A to point B but first and foremost for the neighborhoods
that they are part of. What he has seen from IDOT and FHWA do not have neighborhood impact as their
primary focus. He prefers to look at the advice of the National Association of City Transportation
Officials, or NACTO. He looked at the NACTO Urban Street Guide which talks about things critical to
our discussion about speed limits and street design. NACTO recommends first setting a target speed, then
designing the street to force drivers to adhere to that speed, and then posting the speed limit at that speed.
This is different than choosing a design speed based on a highway standards recommendation, measuring
the 85™ percentile speed, and then posting the speed limit at the speed drivers travel. NACTO
recommends that arterials should be designed for 35 mph, collectors for 30 mph and residential for
20mph. It would take a really long time to rebuild all of our streets under this new model. If the
Commission as a policy making body were to recommend a fundamental change to the way that our
streets are designed, would staff be willing to look at ways to change our streets to enforce the expected
behavior set through a speed limit reduction. For example, would staff be open to a discussion about a
more liberal traffic calming policy where if a street is shown to have a large amount of speeding that we
could look at treatments such as curb extensions, lane narrowing, crosswalk medians and other measures
that address driver behavior, especially on collector and arterial streets. Mr. Allyn indicated that Staff
would likely be open to that on a case-by-case basis if not larger scale. A lot of the stuff that we are
currently doing already accounts for this. For example, we are constructing curb extensions and crosswalk
medians in high pedestrian areas as we redo streets such as on Front Street. A major factor in
implementing these changes comes down to cost. If the discussion is on how new streets are built, that is
easier. A lot of these changes in design philosophy have been happening on facilities built in recent
decades. Subdivisions are currently laid out with curvy streets and “t” intersections that don’t allow
people to get up to the higher speeds. There isn’t a straight residential street that allows non-residents to
easily pass through the subdivision, so they tend to stay on the major streets rather than local streets. The
streets that we are talking about having speeding problems are in the older parts of town constructed in a
grid system with long straight stretches of streets where people can accelerate to higher speeds. When the
discussion turns to arterials, the discussion changes. The purpose of arterials is to convey traffic. If all the
streets in town were local residential streets, there wouldn’t be a way for people to get around town in a
suburban type community like we have as opposed to an urban neighborhood like is found in Chicago.
When we are doing our maintenance work, we do look at ways to slow people down, whether it’s
installing curb extensions or changing lane markings to reduce a 4-lane road to a 3-lane road. Again
though we are often limited by the funding that’s available to us.

Mr. Gorman indicated he wasn’t completely in agreement with the statement regarding the recent
subdivision model and curvy streets slowing speeding. Maybe curvy streets slow drivers somewhat, but



they are also incredibly wide with buildings set way back providing a crazy amount of visibility
increasing driver comfort reducing the impact of the curviness on reducing speeds.

Mr. Gorman responded to the comment that arterials’ primary purpose is to convey traffic by expressing
that every street in Bloomington Normal should be there to serve it’s neighborhood. We need arterials to
convey traffic, but they also need to be safe and comfortable for the people that live near them. We seem
to be designing them heavy on the convey traffic and lighter on the neighborhood side. He asked that we
consider changing the design speed for arterial streets and changing the policy on traffic calming to
address that new design speed.

Ms. Blair inquired about the NACTO Urban Street Design Guide. Mr. Gorman indicated it was available
on Amazon. Mr. Allyn mentioned that Public Works has a copy available as well if anyone wanted to
look through it.

Ms. Bradley asked about how specific issues move forward. For example, the issues that were brought up
today regarding trees blocking signs, wrong way traffic on Evans and speeding on MacArthur and Wood.
Mr. Allyn indicated that if there is a problem, the easiest way to make us aware of it by submitting an
email to traffic(@cityblm.org, submit a request via the website or app, or submitting the Non-Emergency
Complaint/Request form found on the City’s website and available in person at Public Works. Once we
know about a problem, we can address it. For example, if trees need trimmed, we contact the Parks
Department and have them trim them. We can’t see every street every day, so if there is something that
needs addressed such as a tree trimming or replacing a faded sign, let us know and we’ll get it taken care
of. If it something more complex that requires data gathering to make an informed decision, we’ll start
that process to determine potential solutions and then narrow them down to the best one.

Ms. Bradly asked why the Hershey Road speed limit change went to council. How is it decided when to
change a speed limit on a section of street? Mr. Allyn indicated that for Hershey Road, there was a
speeding complaint and per the policy, a speed limit was completed. The 85™ percentile speed was
approximately 42 mph, which is consistent with a 40 mph posted speed limit. Based on the policy, state
law, and MUTCD requirements (which are legally required to be followed), the options then were to
leave it posted at 40 mph or reduce it to the statutory speed. Since this was a decision about deviating
from the established policy, it went specifically to Council as a separate item. Any time there is a change
from the statutory speed, City Code would need to be updated. For minor changes, it would be brought to
the Commission with other routine changes for a recommendation. If the Commission agrees, it would go
to Council.

Mr. Gorman inquired about the next steps. He would like to see a blanket lowering of the speed limit
around the community. What is that process? Mr. Allyn indicated that if the majority of the Commission
wanted to pursue a reduction in the statutory speed limit, we would do the research into the legal aspects
and process to make a change. We would look into the financial impacts, enforcement issues, etc. and
bring the information back to the Commission with a recommendation for the Commission to vote on for
a recommendation to Council.

Ms. Browne indicated that a lot of the information presented in the packet was new information. A lot of
what we are dealing with is a change in culture. Either a change in culture about complete streets and
multi-modal transportation as an important issue or where everyone is going to work every day. If there
are other ways to think about this and how the decisions are being made, it’s a good opportunity to think
about the situation holistically. Ms. Browne isn’t opposed to thinking about an overall speed limit change,
but we need to look at it from other angles. There is a lot of information to cover.

Ms. Blair agreed that there is a lot of information. Is there a working group that we can have or speakers
available to help take in everything to be able to make a decision on items? There doesn’t seem to be a
specific item that we are being asked to do. Ms. Browne agreed that it wasn’t clear what the most



important information was and the direction that we are heading. Mr. Allyn confirmed that the intent of
the discussion today was to identify a direction in which to go within the broader context of the issue of
speeding in our residential neighborhoods. Without knowing where we would go, the packet was intended
to contain just some basic information laying out the status quo. As the discussion narrows, Staff would
prepare information focused within that narrowed area, for example lowering the statutory speed limit.

Mr. Karch asked that as this issue is framed out, to keep in mind that there are differences between
professional recommendations versus policy decisions. There is some overlap. We would not
professionally support a policy that results in people speeding 50 mph in a 25. For example, there is
professional latitude when it comes to lowering a statutory speed limit to 25. There nothing professionally
that precludes saying it’s right or wrong. It comes down to enforcement and the practicality of the change.
Council has given direction through the Complete Streets policy, Bicycle Master Plan and other actions to
encourage Staff to implement changes, which we have already done numerous times. As we move
forward, the Commission will continue to refine the framework and provide recommendations to the
Council to direct the Staff. There has been some direction through the Complete Streets policy and
Bicycle Master Plan that Staff has been implementing as opportunities present themselves. Council has
shown that this discussion is a priority. It’s not meant to be definitive today, it should to continue. Mr.
Allyn will provide information and profession recommendations to guide the shaping of the larger policy.

Ms. Blair asked if we should expect to see this topic on future agendas. Mr. Allyn indicated that it would
be coming for several more meetings and if there is something specific that you would like more
information on, please let me know.

Ms. Bradley stated that we need to hear from the rest of the community such at the police who are
responsible for enforcement, the schools and Connect Transit who base their routes on 30 mph, and
commuters. Is this going to be a blanket change where every road will change to 25 or 30 mph? Mr. Allyn
stated that if we are talking about changing the statutory speed, which is the default unless otherwise
posted speed, then roads posted something else won’t change. For example, Ireland Grove is currently
posted at 45 and would stay that way.

Ms. Browne mentioned that we can’t be the only community dealing with this. Are there case studies of
other communities that have dealt with this type of change? What did they deal with, what factors did
they consider, etc.

Ms. Kooba asked if there was any information available on noise pollution with regard to speed.

Ms. Ballantini asked about costs. There will be additional costs for new signs, etc. What is the offset, is it
reduced police effort? Would it be more cost effective to post signage in higher risk specific locations like
by the park as opposed to changing the entire community? Mr. Allyn indicated that this is one area of
research that would be needed to be completed.

Mr. Gorman indicated that in his hometown, they implemented a changed statutory speed limit by posting
signs on major streets on the edge of the community, which in the grand scheme of transportation costs, is
a small cost. Lowering the speed limit is more about safety. When a pedestrian is hit by a car at 20 mph,
they have a 90% chance of surviving, at 30 mph is around 50%, at 40 mph, the probability of survival is
10%. The costs of some signs placed around town is far less than the cost of lost lives. Mr. Allyn
responded that he wasn’t implying that this change would be cost prohibitive because of some signs, but
simply stating that this was the example of the type of information that we would be gathering to help the
future discussion.

Ms. Bradley asked if we have a problem with pedestrians being hit by cars. Are we throwing a solution
where there isn’t a problem? Maybe it’s it a road design issue. By lowering the speed limit all over town,
would we be creating a problem? Mr. Allyn said that there likely are areas around the City where there is



a speeding issue and when it’s in a residential area there is a potential for pedestrian accidents. There are
also areas of the City were there aren’t pedestrians and those areas should be treated differently.

Mr. Allyn stated that it’s also very important to note that there is a huge difference in changing a posted
speed limit and changing the actual travel speed. If changing the speed limit doesn’t change the speed at
which drivers drive, then you won’t see the gains in safety. Ms. Bradley concurred. Would changing the
speed limits be effective at changing the travel speed? Mr. Allyn said that then leads to the discussion
about what other means are available to reduce travel speed, such as a more liberal traffic calming policy.

Mr. Karch commented that another alternated to consider is pursuing a recommendation to add police
officers and re-establish a traffic enforcement division. AC Bays indicated that additional police officers
would always be welcomed. He confirmed that it has been some time since there was a traffic
enforcement division and when we did it 3 or 4 patrol officers and a Sargent. However, the needs of
standard patrol calls have grown to where traffic enforcement offices would likely be pulled onto patrol.
If the decision were made for a blanket reduction in posted speed, it would create an expectation of
enforcement of the new speed. We would find a way to meet this expectation, but it would be difficult.

Mr. Gorman stated that enforcement is important as part of the discussion and recognizes that his primary
solution to speeding of changing the engineering costs a lot and takes a long time. However, it does tend
to result in longer, more consistent, positive impacts on speeding.

Mr. Allyn reminded everyone that if there were any requests for topics following the meeting, feel free to
email them and they can be included in the next round of discussion.

C. Information: June/July Citizen Comments/Complaints Summary
Mr. Gorman requested any questions or comments. There was none.

6. OLD BUSINESS: None
7. NEW BUSINESS: None

8. COMMISSIONER COMMENTS:
Ms. Browne appreciates all the comments this afternoon and thanks the Commission for creating an
environment where citizens know that they can come and we’ll take their comments seriously.

Ms. Bradley asked for some commentary in the future on impacts the post office relocation will have on
traffic. There were a number of issues with vehicles existing the site merging across Fairway Drive. Is
there an anticipated date for the move? Mr. Allyn indicated that we have received some preliminary site
plans and have been discussing impacts with the Post Office. There will be more information coming next
month.

Ms. Blair requested that the packets be made available sooner given the volume of material. It would even
be preferable to get partial sections as they are ready rather than waiting until the entire packet is ready.

Mr. Gorman asked about the request during public comment about amending the Bicycle Master Plan to
include West Washington. Mr. Allyn indicated that Staff would start reviewing this. In the Bicycle Master
Plan, it does say the plan should be reviewed every couple years. It might make sense to discuss not going
through the formal amendment process for every small change but waiting and grouping several small
changes together and doing one larger amendment periodically. If the requested accommodation could be
incorporated via pavement markings, signage, etc. it could still be done without formally amending the
master plan. Mr. Gorman indicated that this extended segment has been talked about for a while.



Mr. Gorman asked if we are moving forward with applying for Bicycle Friendly Status. Mr. Allyn
indicated that we are looking hard at this. Mr. Karch stated it’s something that we want to do, but want to
do a couple more things so that we can get a better rating.

Mr. Allyn mentioned that next month we would be voting on the 2019 meeting schedule. Please let me
know if there are any issues with continuing with the Third Tuesday of the month pattern.

9. ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 5:29 pm unanimously by voice vote; motioned by Ms.
Bradley and seconded by Ms. Blair.

Respectfully,

Philip Allyn
City Traffic Engineer
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Agenda Item B

CITY OF BLOOMINGTON
REPORT FOR THE TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION
September 18, 2018

CASE SUBJECT: ORIGINATING FROM:
NUMBER:
Recommendation to USPS Regarding Public Works
TC-2018-06 Post Office Relocation
REQUEST: Recommendation to the United State Postal Service regarding

mitigations to traffic impacts associated with the relocation of the
local Post Office from the current Towanda Avenue location to the
facility at Empire Street and Fairway Drive.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Approval

Staff recommends the Transportation Commission pass the following motion:
A. Approval of the proposed letter of recommendations regarding traffic impact
analysis and identification of mitigation options.
B. Direct Staff to issue the letter to the appropriate USPS personnel.

1. ATTACHMENTS:
a. Proposed Letter
b. Location Map

2. BACKGROUND AND SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION:

In July, 2018, the United States Postal Service (USPS) announced that it would be closing the Eagle
Station facility on Towanda Avenue and move operations back to the Empire Street location. The
USPS relocated customer service operations to the current Towanda Avenue location in 1999. The
primary reason for the relocation at the time was lack of space at the Empire Street facility due to
the Bloomington location acquiring additional mail sorting previously processed in LaSalle. Local
USPS officials also indicated that another factor was poor access and traffic congestion on the
frontage road and surrounding streets at the Empire Street location. There were also complaints
regarding inconvenient access to the building

Since mail processing was shifted to Champaign and Peoria several years ago freeing up space at
the Empire Street facility, and due to the lease at the Towanda Avenue location expiring, the USPS
decided to relocate the customer service operations back to Empire Street. The move is anticipated
to be completed by August, 2019.

The USPS held a public meeting on July 31, 2018 to discuss the move. At this meeting, numerous
residents expressed concerns about the poor access to the building leading to problems with traffic
safety and congestion when the customer service operations were located at the Empire facility.

City Staff have been in contact with the USPS and their engineer developing the redesign plan for
the Empire Street site. However, there are substantial concerns with the existing site from a traffic
safety and efficiency perspective, especially at the intersection of the Frontage Road and Fairway
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Drive immediately south of Empire Street. Fairway Drive is scheduled for resurfacing with lane
configuration changes including the addition of bicycle lanes within the upcoming months. As part
of this work, IDOT approval of modifications to the Fairway and Empire intersection was required.
This approval of the intersection changes was only recently obtained and is based on the existing
traffic volumes, including relatively non-existent traffic volumes on the Frontage Road. Staff has
submitted the following requests to the USPS:

1. Provide a Traffic Impact Study that calculates the volume of traffic that should
reasonably be expected to be created by the facility post-move, how these vehicles are
anticipated to access the surrounding street network, and what operational and safety
impacts would be realized. All current and proposed entrances for all uses of the site, not
just the added customer service operations, should be included in the analysis.

2. Provide options to mitigate any negative impacts of increased traffic in the vicinity of
the facility. These may include, but not be limited to, the following:

a. Reconfiguration of the site to create the main points of ingress and egress at the
current Eastland Mall entrance immediately south of the post office and/or at the
Empire Crossing intersection east of the post office and reduce the traffic impact
to the Frontage Road at Fairway. Options may include locating the customer
service area and associated parking and the proposed mail box drop off areas on
the south side of the building and connecting to the existing Eastland Mall
entrance.

b. Elimination and/or Reconfiguration of the connection of the Frontage Road to
Fairway Drive to mitigate backups on the Frontage Road when vehicles are
unable to turn right onto Fairway due to vehicles waiting for the signal at Empire.
This could be accomplished via a cul-de-sac or the creation of a “right-in” only
entrance.

c. Modifications to the intersection of Fairway and Empire, including the Frontage
Road, which would allow this intersection to accommodate the proposed
increased traffic volumes. Options may include traffic signal modifications,
addition of turn lanes, etc.

d. Other as yet undetermined options proposed by the site engineers to adequately
mitigate impacts.

3. Coordinate with CBL Properties (Eastland Mall), Talbots, and other adjacent properties
on potential site changes that would more efficiently utilize the existing network of
private streets and access roads.

One item that Staff feels is especially important is revising the connection of the Frontage Road to
Fairway Drive. This current location is extremely close to Empire Street resulting in traffic
frequently blocking the Frontage Road. While not desirable, the significantly low volumes of
vehicles currently using the Frontage Road means that in reality, problems are rarely actually seen.
However, with the relocation, the number of vehicles using this intersection will likely increase
dramatically, especially due to the presence of the main customer parking lot being located between
the north side of the building and the Frontage Road. From preliminary discussions, the Post Office
is also considering placing the collection boxes within this same area on the north side of the
building, which will further congest the area. One idea that was suggested by Staff was to create a
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cul-de-sac at the end of the Frontage Road closest to Fairway Drive. This option would have several
key benefits:

1. Post Office patrons will have difficultly exiting the site to Fairway using the Frontage Road
due to its close proximity to Empire. With the addition of a crosswalk across Fairway as part
of the upcoming resurfacing, the Frontage Road will only be about one car length back from
the stop bar on Fairway. This means that once only one or two cars are stopped on Fairway,
drivers will no longer be able to turn from the Frontage Road onto Fairway. Turning from
the Frontage Road into the far left turn lane on Fairway will be difficult in any conditions.

2. Drivers would be directed to access the Post Office from Fairway via the Eastland Mall
Entrance to the south and/or Empire via Eastland Crossing. Both of these locations are
signalized, providing easier ingress and egress.

3. The cul-de-sac would provide space for collection boxes separate from the parking area
allowing more efficient use of the site for patrons. A frequent complaint prior to the move
was that drivers dropping off mail would block people entering or existing the parking lot.

4. By eliminating the close connection to Empire, the intersection of Fairway and Empire will
function more smoothly. Many of the issues associated with closely spaced intersections,
including lane blockages, sight distance deficiencies, and wasted green time at the signal,
could be reduced or eliminated. Since there would no longer be any access points within the
turn lanes, the raised median could possibly be removed allowing the reinstatement of the
left turn lane that is to be eliminated with the resurfacing so that bike lanes could be
included. With the probable increase in traffic at this intersection due to the relocation,
reinstating the northbound left turn lane may be necessary.

Staff presented the creation of the cul-de-sac to the USPS during early discussions and they were
generally in favor. However, as the project progressed, they withdrew support for unknown reasons.
Staff would request the Commission push for this option to be included in the final site
modifications as suggested in the proposed letter.

Staff is requesting the formal action of the City Transportation Commission on this matter to help
ensure that the relocation of this significant entity does not create undue safety risks for the
Community.

3. STAFF RECOMMENDATION:

Staff recommends the Transportation Commission pass the following motion:
A. Approval of the proposed letter of recommendations regarding traffic impact analysis
and identification of mitigation options.
B. Direct Staff to issue the letter to the appropriate USPS personnel.

Respectfully submitted,

Philip Allyn, PE, PTOE
City Traffic Engineer
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’ CITY OFy, Transportation Commission
V 0&/,{/@ 04 109 E. Olive Street
Bloomington, IL 61701

ILLINOIS Phone: 309-434-2225
www.cityblm.org Fax: 309-434-2201

September 18, 2018

Mr. Vee Spikes

United States postal Service Facilities Implementation
1211 Towanda Avenue — Room 135

Bloomington, IL 61701

Subject: Proposed Post Office Relocation

Dear Mr. Spikes:

The City of Bloomington Transportation Commission discussed your recent proposal to
relocate customer service operations from the current Towanda Avenue location back to
the previous Empire Street facility at its recent meeting. There was concern about the
impacts this relocation will have on the traffic safety and efficiency of the surrounding
area with the additional traffic. We note that at the time of the original move to the
Towanda Avenue location, local post office officials indicated that one of the reasons for
the relocations was the frontage roads around the Empire station made for inconvenient
access and traffic congestion. Since frontage road conditions have not changed, we
expect that in returning to this site, the USPS intends to address these problems. We
have the following requests:

1. Provide a Traffic Impact Study that calculates the volume of traffic that should
reasonably be expected to be created by the facility post-move, how these
vehicles are anticipated to access the surrounding street network, and what
operational and safety impacts would be realized. All current and proposed
entrances should be included in the analysis.

2. Provide options to mitigate any negative impacts of increased traffic in the vicinity
of the facility. These may include, but not be limited to, the following:

a. Reconfiguration of the site to create the main points of ingress and egress
at the current Eastland Mall entrance immediately south of the post office
and/or at the Empire Crossing intersection east of the post office and
reduce the traffic impact to the Frontage Road at Fairway. Options may
include locating the customer service area and associated parking and the
proposed mail box drop off areas on the south side of the building and
connecting to the existing Eastland Mall entrance.

b. Reconfiguration and/or elimination of the connection of the Frontage Road
to Fairway Drive to mitigate backups on the Frontage Road when vehicles
are unable to turn right onto Fairway due to vehicles waiting for the signal
at Empire. This could be accomplished via a cul-de-sac or the creation of
a “right-in” only entrance.
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c. Modifications to the intersection of Fairway and Empire, including the
Frontage Road, which would allow this intersection to accommodate the
proposed increased traffic volumes. Options may include traffic signal
modifications, addition of turn lanes, etc.

d. Other as yet undetermined options proposed by your site engineers to
adequately mitigate impacts.

3. Coordinate with CBL Properties (Eastland Mall), Talbots, and other adjacent

properties on potential site changes that would more efficiently utilize the existing
network of private streets, access roads, and excess parking capacity.

One item of particular concern is the connection of the Frontage Road to Fairway Drive.
This current location is extremely close to Empire Street resulting in traffic frequently
blocking the Frontage Road. While not desirable, the significantly low volumes of
vehicles currently using the Frontage Road means that in reality, problems are rarely
actually seen in today’s conditions. However, with the relocation, the number of vehicles
using this intersection will likely increase dramatically, especially if the main customer
parking lot, and potentially a separate collection box drop-off, continue to be located
between the north side of the building and the Frontage Road. One idea that was
suggested by City Staff was to create a cul-de-sac at the end of the Frontage Road
closest to Fairway Drive. This option would have several key benefits:

1.

Post Office patrons will have difficultly exiting the site to Fairway using the
Frontage Road due to its close proximity to Empire. With the addition of a
crosswalk across Fairway as part of the upcoming resurfacing, the Frontage
Road will only be about one car length back from the stop bar on Fairway. This
means that once only one or two cars are stopped on Fairway, drivers will no
longer be able to turn from the Frontage Road onto Fairway. Turning from the
Frontage Road into the far left turn lane on Fairway will be difficult in any
conditions.

Drivers would be directed to access the Post Office from Fairway via the
Eastland Mall Entrance to the south and/or Empire via Eastland Crossing. Both
of these locations are signalized, providing easier ingress and egress.

The cul-de-sac would provide space for collection boxes separate from the
parking area allowing more efficient use of the site for patrons. A frequent
complaint prior to the move was that drivers dropping off mail would block people
entering or existing the parking lot.

. By eliminating the close connection to Empire, the intersection of Fairway and

Empire will function more smoothly. Many of the issues associated with closely
spaced intersections, including lane blockages, sight distance deficiencies, and
wasted green time at the signal, could be reduced or eliminated. Since there
would no longer be any access points within the turn lanes, the raised median
could possibly be removed allowing the reinstatement of the northbound left turn
lane. With the probable increase in traffic at this intersection due to the
relocation, reinstating the northbound left turn lane may be necessary.
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We look forward to you working with City Staff to make this relocation successful for
both the United States Postal Service and the residents of our community.

On behalf of the City of Bloomington Transportation Commission as Staff Liaison,

Philip S. Allyn, PE, PTOE
City Traffic Engineer

CC: Jim Karch, Director of Public Works

Kevin Kothe, City Engineer
File
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Regular Agenda Item C

CITY OF BLOOMINGTON
REPORT FOR THE TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION
September 18, 2018

CASE SUBJECT: ORIGINATING FROM:
NUMBER:
Summary of Citizen -
INFORMATION Comments/Complaints Received thhp Allyn, PE, I.)TOE
City Traffic Engineer
August, 2018
REQUEST: Item submitted as information for the Transportation Commission.

Any feedback or comments are welcome.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: N/A
Staff submits the following information to the Commission. Any comments or feedback is
appreciated.

1. ATTACHMENTS:
a. None

2. BACKGROUND AND SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION:
The following comments were received by the Engineering Department between August 17 and

September 10, 2018 or are updates of previous comments (additions to previous updates are
Bold-Underlined:

1) Received request to increase parking restrictions on Lee at Chestnut due to lack of
sight distance when turning from Chestnut to Lee. Called petitioner to discuss: He
indicated the problem was both to north and south, and for both westbound and
eastbound. Phil indicated parking currently is restricted via in-place signage: no
parking on west side Lee to south all the way to Locust, no parking on east side Lee
to south for ~100', no parking on east side Lee north for 80'. Parking on west side of
Lee to the north is not currently restricted via signage, but City Code and State Statute
restricts parking within 20' of the cross walk. We'll look into signing northwest side,
but the rest needs enforcement by Police as restrictions are already in place. We’ll
notify the Police of the concern. He should call Police if cars are parked illegally. He
indicated he has a co-worker who has similar difficulties with sight distance that he
would have call me with additional information. Received call from Ms. Kelley
Luckey in late April who expressed concern that the sight distance obstruction is a
combination of parked cars and existing trees. Will visit site for further evaluation.

2) Received request from Dunraven Homeowner’s Associate to restrict parking on west
side of Glenbridge between Ballybunion and Dunloe. Letters were delivered to
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking ban on west side of street.
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3)

4)

5)

6)

7)

8)

Regular Agenda Item C

Responses received overwhelmingly favor restricting parking. Mailed letter to
residents notifying them that the parking restriction would be put in place.
Engineering will evaluate over next 90-120 days and incorporate into City Code
provided there are no unintended consequences that arise. Signs scheduled to be
installed on or after April 24; no additional comments received to date. Continuing to
monitor until August 30, 2018. No additional complaints or comments received.
City Code will be updated to reflect changes. Item considered closed.

Received request to review restricting parking to one side of street and install traffic
calming on Tanner between Park Lake and Springfield. Speed and traffic data to be
gathered to evaluate request when weather and staffing allows.

Received request to remove a No Parking sign in front of a house and an old utility
pole which no longer has any lines on it along the back of the property. Reviewed
request: parking restriction required to allow room for school buses and garbage
trucks to turn around (house is on the end of a street without a cul-de-sac). Currently
verifying owner of the pole, believed to be Ameren about its removal. Confirmed
Ameren owned pole and contacted them about removal; also provided contact info to
resident. Resident indicated school buses no longer use her street (child no longer
school age) and garbage trucks use alley. Discussed further with internal staff on sign
and confirmed that parking restriction needed to allow garbage trucks to turn from the
alley. Staff to replace existing faded sign.

Received request to allow parking along the south side of Westport Court. Reviewed
current restrictions and signing. Letters being developed to be delivered to
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking changes. Feedback received
in favor of allowing additional parking. Signs scheduled to be installed on or after
May 3; no additional comments received to date. Continuing to monitor until
September 30, 2018.

Received request from multiple residents along the 1300 and 1400 blocks of Oak
Street to restrict parking with a Tow Away Zone on both sides of the street from 6 am
to 6 pm, Monday through Friday. Letters being developed to be delivered to
neighborhood requesting feedback on proposed parking ban. Results returned with
enough votes to put in the requested parking ban. However, some of the comments
against the parking ban indicated a significant hardship (i.e., at least one house
without a driveway who needs to be able to park in the street). We are working to
contact these individuals to discuss potential options. Implemented requested parking
ban on July 17, continuing to monitor until October 30, 2018.

Received request for handicap spot on 1200 block of Oak Street. Waiting to receive
supporting documentation of plaque or license plate from requestor.

Received Request for a Street Light via phone call. No location or name provided.
Message left on voicemail seeking additional information, no response yet. Left
additional voicemail with no response vet. Matter considered closed unless
resubmitted.
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9) Received Request to replace faded parking restriction signs along Washington Street.
Need to visit site and evaluate.

10) Received complaint of people driving down the alley between Van Schoick Street and
Tanner Street west from Springfield Road and proceeding through a yard back to Van
Schoick after the alley ends mid-block. Request for Dead End sign installed at
Springfield Road. Sign scheduled to be installed on or after May 7; no additional
comments received to date. Item considered closed.

11) Received complaint of speeding and request for traffic calming on Grove Street
between Clinton and Mercer. Grove is a classified street with higher traffic volumes,
so it does not meet the requirements for traffic calming. Coordinating with Police
Department for enforcement.

12) Received complaint of speeding on E. Oakland east of Hershey, especially around
Watford. Due to hill east of Warford, can be worrisome turning from Watford onto
Oakland and being overtaken. Request reduction from 40 mph to 30 mph. Completed
field check. There is a hill to the east of Watford limiting the view of the intersection
from westbound Oakland. There is also an existing "intersection warning" sign with a
30 mph plaque. Could consider speed reduction, but would need speed study. 85th
percentile likely closer to 40 mph than 30 mph. Will gather speed data and review
crash data.

13) Received request for increased pedestrian warnings at US 51 (Madison) and Front
Street. To be reviewed and likely referred to IDOT for consideration.

14) Received request for clearly marked drop-off at the Arena on US 51 (Madison). To be
reviewed and responded to but likely unable to provide due to moving lanes of traffic.

15) Received request for crosswalk warnings at East and Locust for crossing from BCPA
to/from north parking lot. To be reviewed and responded to.

16) Received request to relocate “CT” to Front Street by Arena. Need to contact submitter
and clarify.

17) Received request for temporary traffic signals at Rhodes Lane and US 150. To be
reviewed and referred to IDOT for consideration.

18) Received four coordinated requests for an all-way stop or other pedestrian warning
enhancements at Stone Mountain and College for pedestrians walking north and south
to/from Tipton Park. Due to close proximity to Northpoint Elementary School,
will be reviewed and data collected when school resumes in the fall. Traffic
counting scheduled for upcoming weeks.

19) Received complaint about truck traffic on Fort Jesse Road. Need to review.

20) Received request for traffic signals at Fort Jesse Road and Airport Road. Intersection
currently 4-way stop with plans to signalize in near future.
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21) Received complaint of speeding and request for “Children at Play” signs on Gill
Street at pass-through-cul-de-sac west of Airport. Need to evaluate “Yield” sign
usage for clarity.

22) Received complaint of Park Drive on Chestnut being blocked by park traffic. Need to
contact resident and clarify concern.

23) Received request for traffic calming on Eastport Drive between Clearwater and
Empire. Need to gather speed and traffic volume data and compare to Traffic calming
policy.

24) Received request for traffic calming on Gloucester Circle between Hersey and Dover.
Collected speed and traffic volume data and need to compare to Traffic calming

policy.

25) Received request for traffic calming on W. Oakland between Livingston and Euclid.
Need to gather speed and traffic volume data and compare to Traffic calming policy.

26) Received request to add flashing yellow arrows at Emerson and Towanda due to
confusion of eastbound left turn drivers and non-90 degree angle of intersection.
Contacted requester and indicated flashing yellow arrows are beginning to be
incorporated as other signal maintenance work is completed at an intersection. This
particular location will be reviewed closed due to unique geometry.

27) Received report of missing no parking sign at McGregor and Oakland. Need to visit
site and review.

28) Received report of missing intersection lane use sign on eastbound Washington at
Hersey. Visited site and confirmed; need to complete work order for replacement.

29) Received report of defaced handicapped parking sign on University. Visited site,
oraffiti cleaned from sign. Need to complete work order for replacement of
faded parking sign at same location.

30) Received request to remove school zone on southbound Center Street by Thornton’s
for Corpus Christi is no longer needed due to school closing. Need to confirm if this
zone was just for Corpus Christi and not also Bent Elementary.

31) Received request for school crossing sign added at Washington and Darrah. Need to
determine which intersection leg is being requested and evaluate request.

32) Received concern about an increase in collisions on GE Road between Golden Eagle
and Towanda Barnes Road. Need to pull accident data, review for trends and evaluate
options.

33) Received two separate concerns about commercial parking on residential portion of
Norma Drive. Need to contact residents and discuss.
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34) Received request for stop or yield sign at Ark and Matthew.

35) Received request for no parking in front of a residence on Colton due to constant
blocking of driveway.

36) Received complaint of landscaping creating a sight obstruction at Peirce and Mercer.

37) Received complaint of out of town school buses parking and blocking alley behind
Elmwood Road and the BHS football/baseball fields during school sports activities.

38) Received request for a “censored light on the pole”. Contacted requestor and
confirmed request was for lighting of a private parking lot to be mounted on the
Ameren service pole. Informed requestor they would need to contact Ameren.

39) Received complaint about new power poles at Hershey and Jumer causing a sight
obstruction. Visited site to review. Contacted Ameren to discuss poles. Ameren
agreed at least one of the poles may not be necessary; they are reviewing

internally.

40) Received report of signals at Four Seasons and Oakland not detecting northbound left
turns. Referred issue to electricians to check detection hardware and settings.

41) Received complaint of fence creating a sight obstruction at Cornelius and Airport.
Met with contractor who recently installed chainlink fence around the
construction site southeast of this intersection. Fence was installed too close to
the curb along Airport. Contractor relocated fence to allow increased sight
distance.

42) NEW: Received complaint of signals at Ireland Grove Road and Loop Road not
detecting northbound traffic. Referred issue to electricians to check detection
hardware and settings: determined stop bar location was changed following street
resurfacing by State Farm, detection settings were adjusted to reflect the new
stopping point.

43) NEW: Received complaint of signals at Ireland Grove Road and Towanda Barnes
Road not cycling for eastbound traffic. Referred issue to electricians to check
detection hardware and settings: adjustments made.

44) NEW: Received request for street light at College and Stone Mountain. Need to
review current lighting and contact Ameren for an estimate if light is warranted.

45) NEW: Received request for additional school zone signage around Corpus Christi
School. Need to visit site and review current signage.

46) NEW: Received complaint of signals at Empire and Empire Crossing not detecting
southbound traffic. Need to have electricians check detection hardware and settings.
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47) NEW: Received complaint of speeding on GE Road between Towanda Barnes and
Airport Road with numerous accidents on a consistent basis. Request study of adding
traffic signals and/or stop signs. Contacted and will gather speeding and crash data.

48) NEW: Received request to limit parking on Beecher between Fell and Fell due to
sight distance reasons. Need to visit site and evaluate.

49) NEW: Received questions relating to signal operations and our use of yellow flashing
arrows versus green arrows and order of phasing of left turns versus through.

3. STAFF RECOMMENDATION:

Staff submits the above information to the Commission. Any comments or feedback is
appreciated.

Respectfully submitted,

Philip Allyn, PE, PTOE
City Traffic Engineer
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